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these were aged over 60 years and two men
were younger. Three women and three men
died of circulatory failure at the intensive
care ward. Two of the women were uncon-
scious on admission, and three men died
postoperatively. Of those one was aged 33
and the other 38 years, and they died of
pancreatic abscess and haemorrhage respec-
tively. The third man died of circulatory
failure 20 days after recovering from his
pancreatitis.
The mortality in this series was high in

the first five years, but no patient died dur-
ing 1969-70, probably owing to the fact that
peritoneal dialysis was started earlier and
the patients were not so ill on admission.
During 1971 and 1972 we have so far treated
15 cases of acute haemorrhagic pancreatitis,
of whom three have died. Since this regime
was introduced there have been some cases
of pancreatic cyst formation which have re-
quired surgical interference. A remarkable
improvement in the conditions of the
patients has always occurred and the pain
has usually disappeared or decreased shortly
after the start of the dialysis.
The mode of action of peritoneal dialysis

in acute pancreatitis is not quite clear. Sev-
eral factors are probably involved-a removal
of oedema and pancreatic exudate with toxic
substances; correction of electrolytes and
blood gases; relieving the load on the kidneys
by removing toxic substances from the blood;
and supply of calories by absorption of
glucose from the dialysing fluid.-I am, etc.
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Foreign Exchange Visits
SIR,-While it is common for medical
specialties to have travelling clubs we believe
that visits to other countries under the
auspices of postgraduate medical education
centres are something new, and readers may
be interested to know of two successful ex-
change visits we have carried out.

In 1969 we asked the Danish Medical
Association whether doctors fromn a town or
towns similar in population to ours would
be interested in visiting us for four or five
days. As a result a group of 26 doctors and
their wives came from Esbjerg and Slagelse.
These two Danish towns have neither
medical schools nor universities but have
well developed medical services. Each Danish
couple stayed with an English family
matched so far as possible for age, interest,
or specialty.
The programme consisted of lectures on

various subjects, an explanation of the evolu-
tion and functioning of the National Health
Service, discussions on current world prob-
lems such as abortion and population control,
on the development of coronary and inten-
sive care units. There was, of course, an
energetic social programme.

In 1970 we were invited to Denmark. So
successful was this that this year we invited
doctors from Holland, and 21 Dutch doctors

with their wives came from Hengelo and
stayed five days. Once again this was highly
successful.
We are left with the impression that these

visits are not only extremely pleasurable but
promote international goodwill and under-
standing. Our visitors were impressed with
the development of postgraduate medical
education in Britain. For our part our overall
impression is that our outlook on medical
care is very similar to that of the Danes and
the Dutch. If other area clinical tutors are
thinking of doing something on these lines
we will be happy to give further information
on how we managed these exchange visits.
-We are, etc.,
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Respiratory Distress Syndrome
SiR,-Your leading article on the respiratory
distress syndrome (7 October, p. 2) raises
interesting possibilities. The close correla-
tion of the results of prenatal examination of
amniotic fluid with the probability of de-
velop ng respiratory distress syndromel-3
would suggest that its onset in an infant
should not come as a surprise to the medical
attendants. Though it may often be possible
to postpone the timing of elective interrup-
tion of pregnancy there will still be cases
where the child is delivered before term,
and even in infants of 35 weeks gestation
or more the mortality from respiratory
distress syndrome is 10%.4
Though surfactant deficiency is an im-

portant factor in the cause of respiratory
distress syndrome5 there is confusion about
the reasons for the deficiency. As you point
out, immaturity is one factor but failure of
synthesis is unlikely to be the only cause,
since most infants who subsequently die of
respiratory distress syndrome are in good
condition at birth45 and infants who die of
respiratory distress syndrome associated with
maternal diabetes have no gross surfactant
deficiency at the time of death.7 Since de-
ficiency of surfactant is also a feature of
oxygen toxicity, and since the lung pathology
of oxygen toxicity and respiratory distress
syndrome are similar,6 it has been suggested8 9
that the development of respiratory distress
syndrome is due to a pathological response
to the oxygen in the normal atmosphere.

This problem could be approached from
two routes-either by altering the inspired
gases or by supporting the mechanisms
which protect the lungs against the effects of
oxygen. It has been shown that in established
respiratory distress syndrome by applying
continuous positive pressure to the airway
the oxygen tension in the inspired gases
can be reduced towards normal while main-
taining the arterial oxygen level.10 If this
method was applied early it might allow the
oxygen tension in the inspired gases to be
reduced below the concentration in the
atmosphere. Recent work9 on the role of the
second gas effect on the onset of pulmnonary
oxygen toxicity found that helium, the
lightest gas, accentuated the oxygen toxicity
while the heaviest gas, sulphur hexafluoride,
showed the greatest amelioration. This work
suggests an alternative possibility of modify-
ing or preventing the disease by varying the
non-oxygen component to a composition less
likely to damage the abnormal lungs.

In exposure to hyperbaric oxygen
ascorbic acid has a protective action against
the toxic pulmonary effects of oxygen,." and
indeed the ascorbic acid appears to be
mobilized to the lungs and destroyed by
oxygen.12 Pentobarbital and other anaesthetic
agents have a protective effect against lung
lesions which develop in association with
seizures induced by hyperbaric oxygen.'3
Sympatholytic agents also have a protective
action against pulmonary lesions, but in con-
trast to the anaesthetic agents they have no
effect on the seizures.13 Since these agents
protect a lung with normal protective mech-
anisms against the effects of a grossly raised
inspi.red oxygen tension they may be applic-
able to the lung predisposed to the onset of
the respiratory distress syndrome because of
immature antioxidant mechanisms.-I am,
etc.,
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Duodenogastric Reflux and Pyloric Surgery

SIR,-Much discussion goes on about
whether pyloric reflux or gastric retention
causes benign lesser curve gastric ulcer. I
was interested to read that Dr. C. D. T.
MacLean (14 October, p. 113) found pyloric
reflux in 40% of patients with a normal
barium meal but a hip-her incidence in those
with gastric ulcer. Du Plessis,l who sup-
ported the reflux hypothesis, concluded that
gastric resection must be done for gastric
ulcer. So also did Mr. W. M. Capper (per-
sonal communication).
Those who believe that gastric ulceration

is caused by retention secondary to duodenal
ulceration or pyloric channel disease are led
immediately to vazotomy-and indeed to
highly selective vagotomy without drainage-
for all benign gastric ulcers. I have treated
150 patients with benign lesser curve gastric
ulcer by vaeotomy since 1962. In 31 of these
hiehly selective vaeotomv without drainage
has been used. Our results are the same as
those of Johnston and his colleagues2 in
Leeds. The oneration seems to be as curative
for gastric ulcer as it is for duodenal.
Many of the lesser curve gastric ulcer

specimens in the patholoey museums in
London show obvious evidence of pyloric
channel disease. The imDortant work of
Liebermann-Meffert and Afleower3 in Basle
confirms this association. They describe all
the known patholorical features of pyloric
channel disease in their specimens. No doubt
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basal duodenal disease and pyloric channel
disease may lead to pyloric reflux. The de-
formed fibrotic pyloric opening in advanced
pyloric channel disease is shown in the Fig.
-I am, etc.,
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Chiamydia in Chronic Prostatitis
SIR,-As you pointed out (1 July, p. 1), it is
rarely possible to trace the causative agent
of chronic prostatitis. Lately TRIC agent
has been suspected as a fairly common cause
of non-specific genital infections.1-2 We
studied sera from 79 untreated patients with
chronic or subchronic prostatitis and 72
age-matched registered male blood donors
for complement-fixing antibodies to
chlamydia. It is known that an antibody re-
sponse to infections with chlamydia may be
detected by complement fixation tests to
shared group antigens. We used a psittacosis
antigen (Wellcome). Complement-fixing anti-
bodies in a titre of at least 1: 5 were found
in 33% of the patients with prostatitis but
in only two of the blood donors (see Table)

Cultures of urethral swabs and of ex-
pressed ,prostatic and seminal fluids from
the patients with prostatitis almost always
gave growth only of such bacteria as
normally constitute the flora in the distal
urethra. None grew gonococc, nor did
cultures of rectal swabs. But immu
fluorescent studies of seminal smears sug-
gested infection with gonococci in five, of
the cases. In a few cases it seemed that
Candida albicans, Corynebacteium vaginalis,
mycoplasmas, Trichomonas vaginalis, or a
virus might be the causal agent
Treatment with metacycline proved more

successful (P < 0-1) in the patients with
complement-fixing antibodies to chlamydia
than in those without, as judged from tthe
relief of symptoms. Chiamydia infections
may be treated with antibiotics such as

No. ofb ________ Complement-fixing Antibody TitresGroup Subjects 1/ <5 1/5 1/10 1/20 1/40 1/80

Prostatitis 79 53 3 12 6 4 1
Controls .. . 72 70 - 1 1I -

tetracyclines, but recent work suggests that
such treatment may not be so effective as
supposed.--We are, etc.,
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Rosette Inhibition Test and
Renal Transplantation

SIR,-Despite the detailed report of the
method employed by Mr. A. Munro and
others (31 July, 1971, p. 271) to assay
rosette inhibition, many difficulties may be
encountered before reproducible results are
obtained. This is to be expected in a test
whose mechanism is ill-understood, and a
recent report on the influence of physical
factors on rosette inhibition1 serves to em-
phasize these difficulties. Once reproducible
results are obtained, however, in a test that
utilizes 10 serial dilutions a shift of two or
more dilutions from examination to exam-
ination should be regarded as significant.
Our group has found that unimmuno-

suppressed subjects exhibit a mean inhibitory
concentration (M.I.C.) of antilymnphocyte
globulin between 1:16,000 and 1:32,000.
Well suppressed transplant patients have a
M.I.C. of about 1:128,000. We note that
24-48 hours before rejection may be diag-
nosed clinically the patient's M.I.C. sinks
to 1:4,000-1:8,000. That is four to five
dilution steps difference from "suppressed"
to "unsuppressed." We ibelieve that once a
oatient has been given the immunosupres-
sive drugs referred to a "normal" level is
meaningless. The change in M.I.C. from a
level indicating "immunosuppression" to one,
two or more dilution steps lower, however,
is important.
Our results with the rosette inhibition test

seem to confirm the findings of Bewick's
group. We are impressed by the early warn-
ing of impending rejection that the test ap-
pears to give.-We are, etc.,
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Diagnosis of Renal Agenesis

SIR,-Drs. N. C De and J. R. Harper (16
September, p. 696) draw atteniion to the
problem of resuscitation in infants subse-

quently found to have severe renal anomalies.
With improvements in care the perinatal
mortality and morbidity directly attributabe
to obstetric causes has declined and the
recognition of infants with external mani-
festations of severe renal malformations
assumes greater significance. We also have
encountered instances where intensive
resuscitative measures have been applied for
considerable periods to such infants who
had no hope of survival. Diagnosis is not
easy, especially when pressures from labour
confuse the characteristic facial appearances
in the early neonatal period. Also somewhat
similar features can be seen associated with
the leaking liquor syndrome.' These infants,
like renal agenetics, have pulmonary hypo-
plasia and consequently present problems
in resuscitation, but it is important to dis-
tinguish them as they may be saved.
Many other factors besides the facial ap-

pearance should be considered. Help may
be obtained from a careful obstetric history.
In infants with severe renal malformations
the presence of bilateral talipes and spade-
like hands may be of assistance in diagnosis.
Birth weight tends to be low in renal
agenesis but not in cases of severe renal
cystic dysplasia or of congenital urinary tract
obstruction such as urethral atresia or
stenosis. Another factor which can prove of
great value in diagnosis is macroscopic ex-
amination of the placenta, which in most
cases of oligohydramnios associated with
failure of fetal mnicturition will reveal the
presence of amnion nodosum.34 Amnion
nodosum may be present in association with
the leaking liquor syndrome but is much
less common in this condition.

Over-emphasis tends to be placed on the
facial appearance of infants with severe renal
malformations without due consideration of
all the other features. Nevertheless, diagnosis
will in a few instances present difficulties
and resuscitative measures should be under-
taken in doubtful cases lest a normal infant
affected only by prolonged leakage of liquor
be allowed to die.-We are, etc.,
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Immunological Responses in Pregnancy
SIR,-In their paper demonstrating de-
pression of cell-mediated immunity during
pregnancy, Dr. Ronald Finn and others (15
July, p. 150) predict that the function of the
lymphocytes in the bursa-derived system
would not be reduced and might even be
increased during pregnancy. They refer to
the work of WoodroW and others,2 who
found no reduction of humoral antibody
production W pregnant rabbits.
We have examined the effect of pregnancy

on insulin-binding antibodies present in the
serum of insulin-treated patients. In all
patients studied insulin antibody levels fell
as pregnancy progressed so that by the third
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